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[Dr. McKinley, message Pressing On When You Feel Ripped Off ]  < 296 > 
I love that song, it’s based on Psalm 27. And just a couple of years ago I 
was with one of my mentors in ministry, Dr. George Sweeting who was for 
many years was the president of the Moody Bible Institute, he’s become a 
very dear friend and someone for whom I have great respect, honor and 
affection and one day we were talking and he said to me, he said, “David 
have you ever really meditated on what the Scripture says when it says 
‘The Lord is the strength of my life.’”? And it wasn’t long after he asked 
me that question that I heard that song by Christ and Diane on a radio 
goin down the highway in Florida. And a…, that song was written by Chris 
Machen and he and Diane have sung it many times but I’m telling you 
there’s not been an hour in which that song has been more relevant than 
this hour in which we’re living. It is based on Psalm 27 and I would 
encourage you, maybe even daily right now to take your Bible, to open it 
to Psalm 27 and to be reading through this Psalm because it’s a great 
Psalm for the days and the times in which we’re living and it is something 
that we sing about, it’s something we talk about, it’s something we teach 
about, it’s something we preach about. But I wanna ask you the question, 
can you say the Lord is the strength of my life? That is where the 
Christian faith is lived, is in God being my strength, day in and day out. 
Chris and Diane I’m so glad you led us tonight in worship, thank you so 
much and Kelly and praise team all of you for being a part of tonight, 
you’ve blessed all of our hearts. Please say thank you to Chris and Diane 
Machen for leading us tonight. [applause] Rick Briscoe and several of our 
a…, regular team members here and others from our music and our a…, 
student ministry team have traveled together to New York this week. They 
are there making plans for the student summer mission tour which is going 
to be up to a…, New York, it’s gonna be a great trip this year and I’m 
truly excited for them. I want us when we pray in just a little while to 
remember to pray for Rick and the team who are with him as they’re making 
those plans. Listen to this! We have over 200 students who’ve registered 
to go on the choir tour this summer. That is absolutely incredible. In 
years gone by we’ve typically had a hundred, hundred and twenty, maybe a 
hundred and thirty at this time, I’m tellin you over 200 have said I wanna 
be a part of the student mission tour this summer. It’s gonna be 
absolutely incredible and so I hope that a…, you’ll be praying for them 
and that you’ll be excited about that a…, with us. And so a… we’ve missed 
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Rick tonight but we certainly are thankful to have Chris leading us and 
this praise team and I’m sure glad to see you. I’m glad you’re here 
tonight and that we’re together. 
 
I wanna ask you a question. Have you ever been ripped off? Have you ever 
been ripped off? Have you ever had an experience in life, I don’t know 
what the experience may have been, maybe you were short changed when you 
purchased something in a department store and you realized that they 
didn’t give you the adequate amount of money back? It may have been an 
honest mistake but, but you felt ripped off when you realized what had 
happened. Or maybe you got suckered in to one of those marketing things, 
you know, call us 1-800 dat,ta,da,ta,da and you got the product and you 
thought man this is a rip off. Or maybe it’s been some other form of 
getting ripped off, somebody’s sold you something, taken advantage of you, 
maybe you’ve been ripped off by your kids. You know they kinda gave you a 
line, took advantage of you in a moment of weakness. Maybe you’ve 
literally had the experience in life of having a theft or a robbery or an 
automobile taken. I’ve had all kinds of experiences like that in my life. 
In fact, a little over a year ago when I was here on an official visit 
trying to discern the will of God about whether or not I should leave the 
pastoral ministry that I was in, in South Florida and move my family here 
and to join again this wonderful staff and this great church team, as we 
were here visiting and praying and just trying to know and do the will of 
God I left Dallas, drove down to Houston to spend the weekend with some 
friends and to talk with them and to pray with them and while I was there 
I got a phone call from a police department and they had picked up a 
vanload, a truckload of our furnishings and a number of things that 
belonged to us in Miami. And surely enough, our house was broken into 
while we were here and a number of things were taken. I’ll never forget 
picking up the phone and calling Dr. Graham. I said, “Jack, I think that 
maybe God is in this move.” [pause for congregation laughter] I said, 
“Because I think He moved me out while I was in Dallas visiting.” [pause 
for congregation laughter] We were totally ripped off and to make matters 
worse, my next door neighbor got involved trying to stop the…the matter, 
there was an altercation and it ended up on the nightly news and so while 
we were gone it was all over the news in South Florida, our house being 
broken into. What an experience that was. But the reality is, is that life 
can have some bad deals. Things can happen to you in life, some of them 
are minor but some of them are major and they’re things that ultimately 
can have great impact on your life. Sometimes you put your trust in a 
relationship and that relationship cashes in and takes advantage of you. 
Sometimes you make an investment that you thought was going to provide 
security in your life and you end up losing the money you invested, you 
end up losing your savings, you end up with a compromised future. 
Sometimes what happens can ultimately be a misjudgment or a criticism that 
can be passed along to you and the ultimate outcry of that and the 
ultimate outworking of that in life is that your character, your 
reputation end up somehow being smudged and tarnished, it may be your 
health, it may be something you didn’t bargain for or bank on in life but 
you find yourself feeling ripped off and when you get ripped off in life 
it can be a very difficult experience. You know, if you’ve ever been 
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ripped off there’s some great examples of that in the Bible. You remember 
Joseph was a favored son who was taken advantage, was sold into slavery by 
his brothers and so much of Joseph’s life experience was simply the 
experience of getting one rip off after another. The same thing was true 
of David, David who was anointed to be the king over Israel but who was 
constantly being maligned, being pursued, being put down by Saul and what 
an interesting thing it is to read there as you read the book a… of 1st and 
2nd Samuel and to read the life of David and the experience of David as he 
was taken advantage of by Saul time and time again and many times you 
wonder, God, why…why did you let this happen to him? You told him your 
purpose and then it seemed as though everything forded it. And then 
certainly it was true of our Lord Jesus who spent three and a half years 
with a group of disciples, one of whom stood up and said Lord, even if 
everybody else denies You, You can count on me. And that happened to be 
the one who is recorded as being the one who denied Christ. You see to go 
through life is to have the experience of being ripped off and the reality 
is, is that we need to know how to deal with the experience, the unfair 
treatments that come in life. Now I believe there’re at least 3 
significant, knee jerk reactions that are true of most of us when we get 
ripped of…ripped off, when we feel like we’re treated unfairly, when we 
feel like things are not going our way, I think there’re 3 basic ways that 
most of us tend to react and respond. 
 
One of those ways is to immediately blame, TO BLAME, it’s an AGGRESSIVE 
PATTERN of behavior, it’s to point the finger, it’s to try to strike back, 
it’s to accuse the offender, it’s to try to get revenge and you begin to 
blame someone and you go after that person that you blame. 
 
But there’re another whole group of people when they are ripped off, when 
they feel mistreated they’re means of response is not blame in the 
aggressive pattern, their means of response is to POUT and that’s the 
PASSIVE PATTERN, they just pour and they whine and they complain and they 
talk about what life could have been if this had not happened to them and 
everyone who meets them doesn’t know them long before they hear all of the 
reasons why their life is down and out and it’s almost like living in 
quicksand no matter how hard they strive it seems like they just keep 
pouting and going down, having a pity party. So there’s the aggressive 
pattern of blaming, there’s the passive pou…pattern of pouting… 
 
And then there’s the HOLDING PATTERN, BURYING. Heh! Some people just stuff 
it. They try to act like nothing happened. They try to act like 
mistreatment didn’t bother them. They try to look over it, gloss over it, 
deny it, they put it on the back burner on a low flame and then one day, 
suddenly and inexplicably it’s as though everything just comes out in very 
a minor altercation and people can’t figure out what happened to them? 
It’s because they’ve spent so much time in their life trying to bury it, 
trying to put it away. You see the reality is everyone of us is going to 
experience some unfear…fair treatment in life. We’re gonna have things in 
life that are not the way we wanted them, the way we planned them to be, 
we’re going to feel ripped off and the question is when it happens, how 
are we going to handle it? Write this down! IT IS IMPOSSIBLE TO BE NEUTRAL 
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WHEN SOMETHING OR SOMEONE HAS HURT YOU. It is impossible to be neutral 
when someone or something hurts you. We all respond to pain. The question 
is how? How do you respond to it? Do you respond to it as I just mentioned 
by blaming, do you respond to it by pouting, do you respond to it by 
burying? What does the Bible teach us about the way that we are to respond 
when we get ripped off in life? 
 
Well that’s the next subject that we look at in 1st Peter so if you have 
your Bible, open it to 1st Peter, chapter 2 and we begin our reading in 
verse 11. That’s where we left off last week together, 1st Peter, chapter 
2, verse 11. I wanna back up, pick up a little bit of background and then 
I want us to jump forward into several of the verses that are here. So if 
you’ll bear with me I want us to read a rather extensive passage of 
Scripture tonight, 1st Peter, chapter 2 beginning in verse 11 Peter says: 
 
11Beloved, I beg you as sojourners and pilgrims, abstain from fleshly lusts 
which war against your soul, 12having your conduct honorable among the 
Gentiles, that when they speak against you as evildoers, they may, by your 
good works which they observe, glorify God in the day of visitation. 
13Therefore submit yourselves to every ordinance of man for the Lord’s 
sake, whether to the king as supreme, 14or to governors, as to those who 
are sent by him for the punishment of evildoers and for the praise of 
those who good…do good. 15For this is the will of God, that by doing good 
you may put to silence the ignorance of foolish men–16as free, yet not 
using liberty as a cloak for vice, but as bondservants of God. 17Honor all 
people, Love the brotherhood. Fear God. Honor the king. 
 
Those are just bullet point commandments. Do this! Do this! Do this! Do 
this! And then it says in verse 21: 
 
21For to this you were called, because Christ also suffered for us, leaving 
us an example, that you should follow His steps: 22“Who committed no sin, 
Nor was deceit found in His mouth”; 23who, when He was reviled, did not 
revile in return; when He suffered, He did not threaten, but committed 
Himself to Him who judges righteously; 24who Himself bore our sins in His 
own body on the tree, that we, having died to sins, might live for 
righteousness–by whose stripes you were healed. 25For you were like sheep 
going astray, but now returned to the Shepherd and the Overseer of your 
souls. 
 
How do you press on when you feel ripped off in life? That is exactly the 
subject that Peter is dealing with here because he had a group of 
believers who were scattered, a group of believers who were persecuted, 
who were being treated unfairly, who were being given a bad reputation, 
who constantly were being taken advantage of, who were being ripped off in 
their society, they were being put down. And he said I want you to know 
how to respond. Because ladies and gentlemen that’s the kind of world 
we’re living in today. To beliv…be a believer today is not to be promoted, 
is not to be affirmed, is not to be applauded. To be a believer is to be 
resented, to be a believer is to be attacked and potentially to be a 
believer today is to be treated unfairly in life. And so he says okay, 
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your life is about living for Christ here on earth. How are you to do it? 
 
Well, number one there is a principle that he give us that we are to focus 
upon. There is A PRINCIPLE THAT WE ARE TO FOCUS UPON and that principle is 
established and is given in verse 13 and here it is, it says: 
 
Therefore… 
 
What? 
 
sssssss… 
 
Can you say it? It’s hard to say I know. It’s one of those words that just 
doesn’t wanna come off of your tongue, okay, but let’s try to say it 
together. 
 
Therefore submit… 
 
Therefore, on the basis of everything I’ve been telling you, on the basis 
of what I’ve been teaching you, therefore is always to stop and see what 
it is there for. We’re about to make a point and here is the point of what 
we’ve been learning and what we’ve been understanding about God’s work of 
grace in our lives is that no matter where we are or what we’re going 
through here is the principle, SUBMIT. Really? Yes, therefore submit, the 
Bible says. What do you mean submit? Does that mean that I’m supposed to 
just say when things go wrong and I’m treated unfairly, well Que-Será-
Será, what ever will be will be? That I’m just too flippant about things 
that hurt in life? Don’t ever buy into that kind of spirituality. If 
there’s anything that is sickening it’s people who try to make 
spirituality like syrup that you put on pancakes, because sometimes people 
just try to sweeten everything and make everything…and I’m telling you 
ladies and gentlemen there’s some real hurts and pains in life that God 
didn’t give us our faith just to sweeten up. Now we can have sweet 
experiences with God in the painful experiences of life but God didn’t 
give us our faith like a little bit of sweetener to open and sprinkle over 
the top of life. You see, when the Bible says submit it’s not just saying 
say, Que-Será-Será, nor is the Bible simply saying that we’re to just say, 
submit and say okay, poor me, so whatever. No the Bible is giving us the 
opposite response of our natural tendency. What is my natural tendency as 
a human being when I feel that I’m being treated unfairly, when I feel 
that I’m being misrepresented, when I feel that I’m getting ripped off, 
what is my natural tendency? It is to rebel, it is to resist and it is to 
resent, to strike back, to bristle up, to slowly burn. The Bible says that 
we belong to God, that we’re not of this world, that God wants to work in 
us even in hostile environment and difficult circumstances in order to 
accomplish His purpose, so what are we learning here? Here’s what we’re 
learning, that God’s way through suffering is submission, God’s way 
through suffering is submission. It’s not giving up and it’s not giving in 
but it’s going on by His grace and I continue to go and to persevere even 
when things are hard in my life because 2:21 says? 
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For to this you were called, because Christ also suffered for us, leaving 
us and example, that we should follow in His steps. 
 
How did Jesus respond when He was mistreated? How did Jesus respond when 
he was ripped off? Did He rebel? Did He resent? Did He resist? No, the 
Bible is very clear He submitted Himself in suffering and God’s principle 
that we are to learn is that God’s way through suffering is submission. 
Therefore, submission, the Bible teaches, is always to be to God and not 
to my circumstances. You see when something goes wrong in my life I’m not 
just submitting and sayin, okay I just fall under it, I’m gonna get under 
the circumstances. No, I’m gonna submit to God and I’m gonna trust Him 
with the circumstances, I’m gonna trust Him with the things I can’t 
explain and the things I can’t put together. Why do I say this? Because 
submission is nothing more and nothing less than this, submission is 
recognizing God’s authority in my life over every circumstance and every 
situation. Submission is recognizing God’s authority in my life over every 
circumstance and every situation and though I may not like and though I 
may not understand and though sometimes I may not be able to explain why 
things have happened as they have the reality is, is that I submit to God 
and I trust God even if I can’t explain and even if I don’t like my 
circumstances, because submission is always to God. Interestingly enough, 
this word, submit that’s used here, if you study it in the original 
context of it’s use you learn that the word literally is a military term. 
It means to come in line. It means to get in order. It means to come under 
and just as a, as a company or a military battalion will, will come to 
attention and fall in line and move and work together, that’s exactly what 
the Bible’s talking about here, is that we’re to line up under the 
authority of God and while things may be out of my control they’re never 
out of God’s control and submission therefore, is recognizing God’s 
authority in my life over every circumstance and every sit…situation and 
therefore I choose to place myself under His authority. In fact it’s 
interesting when it says submit, not only is it a word that in it’s root 
means a military term, it’s in the middle voice which means submit 
yourself. You make the choice, you make the decision that I’m going to 
submit myself to God, I’m gonna surrender my will to Him. Because this is 
the principle that I am to focus upon in every situation. 
 
There one other comment that I wanna make about this principle of 
submission as I’ve mentioned it here; first that it’s God’s way through 
suffering, secondly that it is to God and not to my circumstances, but 
please hear me loud and clear, submission is for every Christian! It’s for 
every Christian! You see too often submission has become an “s” word 
that’s only used in family relationships and specifically in the role of 
the wife and the woman and… < turn tape > …but wherever you find 
submission presented it’s always a principle that applies to every 
believer, it’s just applied differently in different roles, relationships 
and responsibilities in life. [pause] Do you believe that? Keep your hand 
in 1st Peter, look in Ephesians chapter 5. Let’s go to the most clear 
statement in the Bible on the subject of submission. Every time a pastor 
ever stands in a pulpit, says turn in your Bible’s to Ephesians chapter 5, 
verse 22, most of the women in the room cringe, because it immediately 
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says, 
 
Wives, submit to your own husbands, as to the Lord. 
 
Now, ladies, let me just take some pressure off of you there. I don’t know 
that you have had the opportunity maybe, to, to take time, to really study 
that verse. I, I don’t mean that you hadn’t heard sermons and lessons, 
but, but let me just give you an incredible insight. The, the word there, 
when it says wives submit to your own husbands, you know every word in the 
Bible has a specific purpose and the word your own husband, that word own 
is the word “idios” in the Greek, that what the wo…”idios.” It’s where we 
get out word idiot and so if you ever wanna just read it that way, wives 
submit to your idiot husband, a…, it’s okay! God understands that he’s an 
idiot, okay, and so, anyway, this isn’t a message on the family but I 
thought I’d just bring that point out. Let’s back up, Ephesians chapter 5 
in verse 15: 
 
15See then that you walk circumspectly, not as fools but as wise, 
16redeeming the time, because the days are evil. 17Therefore do not be 
unwise, but understand what the will of the Lord is. 
 
Do you wanna know the will of God for your life? Here’s the will of God! 
 
18…do not be drunk with wine, in which is dissipation; but be… 
 
What? 
 
…filled with the Holy Spirit, 
 
And what is the evidence of the Spirit filled life? 
 
19Speaking to one another in psalms and hymns and spiritual songs, singing 
and making melody in your hearts to the Lord, 20giving thanks always for 
all things to God the Father in the name of our Lord Jesus Christ, 
 
What does that next word say? 
 
submitting… 
 
To who? 
 
21submitting to one another in the fear of God. 
 
The Bible says submission is for every Christian. Now, wives, in the home, 
in the family you are to submit to your husband because you’re submitting 
to God and you’re honoring the role and the responsibilities given to the 
husband. But husbands, just as surely as the wife is to submit, you are to 
submit to God as it says down here in verse 25 and you are to love your 
wife as Christ loved the church and that means you’re willing to be 
surrendered, submitted and sacrificing of your life for her well being. 
Submission is for every Christian. Paul says it. Peter says it. Jesus 
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demonstrates it. Please don’t miss it, it’s a principle that we have to 
focus upon. 
 
Second thing, just so we don’t sort of make this a philosophical 
discussion about the subject of submission Peter gives us SOME PROBLEMS 
THAT WE’RE GONNA FACE. He, he applies the principle, he says okay here’s 
the principle submit, now, let’s talk about some of the problems, let’s 
talk about some of the areas where you’re gonna have to submit and he 
begins here in chapter 2 of 1st Peter in verse 13: 
 
Therefore submit yourselves to every ordinance of man for the Lord’s sake, 
whether to the king as to supreme. 
 
He says, you need to submit to your GOVERNMENT. Government is a place 
where we often have conflict and even in our world where we live in a 
wonderful democracy we have great conflict many times over government and 
decisions of the government and the outworking of the government. But the 
Bible says there is a principle by which every Christian in citizenship 
unto God is to live and that is that we are to respect and to honor the 
authority of the government because the government has been established, 
Romans 13, by God. And therefore, we’re to honor what God has established 
and we are to submit to the government as a part of that, that’s why we’re 
to pay taxes, that’s why we’re to pray for our leaders that God has 
established over us and the Bible makes it very clear and this is in my 
opinion the most fundamental principle of human liberty and democracy. 
It’s found in 1st Peter chapter 2 and in verse [pause] 16: 
 
As free,… 
 
That’s what we are in our society, as free people. 
 
…yet not using liberty as a cloak for vice, but as bondservants to God. 
 
It said, you wanna know the secret of what you’re to do as a Christian 
living under government. You are free because you belong to Christ but 
never use the freedom that you have in Christ and certainly never use the 
freedom that we have in society as a cloak for vice. That literally means 
don’t use your liberty as an opportunity to be irresponsible, but instead 
be responsible by living in submission to God. I am absolutely convinced 
that, that was the entire foundation of the framers of our Constitution 
and of freedom. It was that people were to live free and open in a society 
that honored the authority of God and therefore lived according to law, by 
the spirit of the law, not the letter of the law. Do you know why we have 
so many laws? Do you wanna how many…why we have so many court cases, why 
we have so many conflicts? Because everybody’s decided that freedom means 
I can do anything that I can maneuver and that I can finagle within the 
law to make it fit me. Freedoms anything, no, freedom is not anything. 
Freedom is responsibility under authority and we are to be responsible to 
our government. Again this isn’t a sermon on the government but I thought 
I’d just take a minute and talk about that. It’s the spirit of the law, 
not the letter of the law. It’s not the opportunity to indulge, it’s the 
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opportunity to live freely and responsibly and that’s the privilege that 
we have in America and that’s something we need to be very grateful for. 
 
But not only does he say you’re gonna face this problem when it come to 
your government, he gets ever closer to home. He says, you’re gonna face 
this problem when it comes to your BOSS. Any of you in here have a bad 
boss? Maybe you just need to confess that tonight. Now, if your boss is 
here please don’t do that, you might get yourself in trouble. Look at what 
it says in verse 18: 
 
18Servants, be submissive to your masters with all fear, not only to the 
good and gentle, but also to those who are harsh. 19For this is 
commendable, if because of conscience toward God one endures grief, 
suffering wr…wrongly. 20For what credit is it, when you are beaten for your 
faults, that you take it patiently? But when you do good and suffer, if 
you take it patiently, this is commendable before God. 
 
Literally the Bible’s saying if you have a boss that’s difficult and 
they’re literally just riding you because of your faith, then just be more 
faithful because in so doing you are honoring God. Don’t pray for their 
downfall, work to create their success that in so doing you may heap coal 
of fire on their head according to Romans chapter 13. You see the Bible 
says that we are to submit in the area of our job. Job satisfaction is a 
huge issue for many of us and we struggle and I can’t tell you how many 
times in the course of a week people call me and say, you know I think I 
just need to get out of my job and get in the ministry, as if that were 
gonna be the cure all. [pause for slight congregation laughter] More of 
those of us who are in the ministry seek physiological help and counseling 
than anybody. Did you know that? [pause] It’s cause we have to hang out 
with, you know, all kinds of people with all kinds of problems and before 
you know it, you’re just a problem yourself. I’m teasin. [pause] I gotta 
blame somebody, right? [pause for congregation laughter] Just a little 
humor take it in good fun. Colossians chapter 3, verse 22, Colossians 
chapter 3 and verse 22. I apologize if any of those comments were 
offensive, I really meant them in good humor so, and if I’ve ever seen 
anybody in here for any personal issue that wasn’t a reflection on my time 
with you. [pause for congregation laughter] This is all being taped so I 
gotta be sure I get it all out, you know [congregation laughter] and 
thesaurus here. Heh, [pause] Colossians chapter 3, verse 22: 
 
22Bondservants, obey in all things your masters according to the flesh, not 
with eyeservice, as men-pleasers, but in sincerity of heart, fearing God. 
23And whatever you do, do it heartily, as to the Lord and not to men, 
24knowing that from the Lord you receive your reward of your inheritance; 
for you serve the Lord Christ. 25But he who does wrong will be repaid for 
what he has done, and there will be no partiality. 
 
Now the Bible goes on to talk there about masters and how the bosses are 
to treat those who work for them, but I’m just saying to everyone of us 
who works and who answers to somebody, God’s plan is that we are to submit 
to Him, not to our boss, but to Him and in submitting to Him we’re to seek 
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the best for our boss. That’s the principle of submission and it’s what 
will transform your job from just being something that you endure into 
becoming an incredible platform of ministry in life. So Peter says 
alright, let’s talk about the problem, you’re gonna have it in your 
government, you’re gonna have it with your boss… 
 
But, hey, there’s one more place, here it is, chapter 3, verse 1: 
 
1Wives, likewise, be submissive to your idiot husbands… 
 
He says it too, over here in 1st Peter, chapter 3, verse 1: 
 
…that if some do not obey the word, they, without a word, may be won by 
the conduct of their wives, 2when they observe your chaste conduct 
accompanied by fear. 3And do not let your adornment be outward…merely 
outward–the arranging of hair and wearing of gold and putting on a fine 
apparel–4but let it be the hidden person of the heart, with that 
incorruptible beauty of a gentle and quiet spirit, that is precious in the 
sight of God. 
 
For 7: 
 
Husbands, likewise,… 
 
You too, you’re to submit. 
 
…dwelling with them with understanding, giving honor to the wife, as to 
the weaker vessel, as being heirs together of the grace of life, that your 
prayers be not hindered. 
 
He said you wanna know somewhere else you gotta learn to submit it’s with 
your MATE, it’s in your FAMILY. Sometimes you have mean mates. Sometimes 
you have unbelieving mates. Sometimes you have difficult mates. Here the 
Bible is simply saying to us that when submission is to be applied it’s to 
be applied in the family. Now let me just quickly and very importantly say 
I do not mean for a moment to emphasize this principle to the exclusion of 
responsibility when you are involved in a relationship with someone who 
can…who would break the law, who would abuse, misuse or somehow bring 
injury to you or to your children. I believe there’s a government and a 
society to whom we answer and there are laws for that purpose. But I want 
you to understand that so much of what happens in conflict in marriage is 
ultimately the issue of will against will batting together and no one is 
willing to submit. You got King James and Queen Mary and they’re havin a 
war and it’s all to be about King Jesus because He’s the One that makes 
the marriage work. So we’re gonna face this problem and we’re gonna face 
the problem in government in society, we’re gonna face it with our bosses 
in work, we’re gonna face it in our families; so we need to understand the 
principle of submission and even when you feel ripped off by the 
government and ripped off by your boss and ripped off e…by your mate the 
principle still holds true. 
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Now let’s take it all and put it together because the Bible says now we 
have A PATTERN THAT WE ARE CALLED TO FOLLOW. There’s a principle that we 
have to focus upon, there are some problems that we’re gonna face but here 
there is a pattern that we are called to follow and what is that pattern? 
Well, beginning in verse 21: 
 
21For to this you were called, because Christ also suffered for us, leaving 
us an example, that you should follow His steps: 22“Who committed no sin, 
Nor was deceit found in His mouth”; 23who, when He was reviled, did not 
revile in return; when He suffered, He did not threaten, but committed 
Himself… 
 
Literally submitted Himself. 
 
…to the One who judges righteously; 
 
What is the Bible telling me here? That we serve Christ through suffering. 
That when I submit to hardships in life I am ultimately being shaped in 
His image. Now, the Bible is making something very clear, Jesus is my 
example in life. If I wanna know how I’m supposed to respond to the things 
that happen to me the greatest thing I can do is literally W-W-J-G…J-D; 
what would Jesus do? Now that’s not the way to go to heaven, tryin to 
follow to example of Jesus. You can’t go to heaven by following the 
ja…example of Jesus because you can’t fulfill the example of Jesus. But 
the example of Jesus is an example and a picture of life as God intended 
for it to be and that’s why we’re given so much of the image of Christ in 
the Bible, it is so that we would be able to understand what the image of 
Christ is to be in us. Some of the most difficult portions of Scripture 
for me to read are those latter portions of the gospel where Jesus is 
brought before Herod and Pilot and is mocked and is shamed and is spat 
upon by those soldiers. And there’s one point where Pilot looks at Jesus 
and says, “Don’t you know that I have the authority and the power to set 
you free or to kill you?” Man, that’s when you just wanna say, Jesus just 
strike him dead, strike him blind, shut him up! But Jesus simply says, 
“You would have no power, except that My Father in heaven has given you 
this authority.” And Jesus submitted. It’s an incredible picture. But it’s 
the essence of the life that we have been called to live. What did Jesus 
do? He committed Himself to the Father and when life rips you off, what 
are you supposed to do? Follow the example of Jesus by committing yourself 
to the Father. But not only is Jesus the example that I’m to follow Jesus 
is also very clearly here, my substitute in death. Look again in verse 24: 
 
Who Himself bore our sins in His own body on the tree, that we, having 
died to sins, might live for righteousness–by whose stripes you were 
healed. 
 
My job in life is not to defend my life and to promote my life, my job as 
a Christian is to die to self and to life to Christ. What does Galatians 
chapter 2 in verse 20 ver…say? 
 
I am crucified with Christ; nevertheless I live, yet not I but Christ 
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lives in me and the life that I now live in the flesh I live by faith in 
the Son of God who loved me and gave Himself for me. 
 
You see all of my life now is understanding that Jesus paid the ultimate 
penalty of death that I don’t have to fear death. Beginning with death to 
myself I am indebted to God, I am a moral failure, my biggest issue in 
life is that I cannot merit His forgiveness on my own. Now as mankind, we 
like to earn things. We like to feel that we could earn our salvation or 
that we could somehow get even using God. But you see what we need is 
grace and so the secret to grace is humbling yourself under the mighty 
hand of God for to humble yourself before God is to receive His grace and 
that means that you die to self, that you live to Christ. 
 
And then the Bible tells me that Jesus is my Shepherd today. I think we 
all know it Psalm 23, verse 1, can we say it? 
 
The Lord is my Shepherd, I shall not want. 
 
So many people have read the 23rd Psalm, but who is that Shepherd? It’s 
Jesus, Jesus is the Shepherd of my life today and just as the Shepherd in 
Psalm 23 is seen as leading and guiding, as protecting and providing for 
the sheep, so it is that the Bible says here in verse 25: 
 
For you were like sheep going astray, but now you’ve returned to the 
Shepherd and the Overseer of your souls. 
 
You too, at one time were just living as victims in this world, but you’re 
not a victim anymore. You have a Shepherd who loves you and who cares for 
you and who has a plan for your life and though you may be overshadowed by 
darkness, though you may be going through the valley of the shadow of 
death, though things in your life may not be as you expected them to be, 
you don’t have to worry because you have a Shepherd whose takin care of 
you today and His love and His care and His faithfulness will never fail. 
Jesus never fails. So what do you do? How do you press on when you feel 
ripped off? Remember the principle, submit; remember the problems, it’s 
all these areas of life that we struggle with day in and day out; focus on 
the pattern, it’s Christ likeness. That’s what God is doing in you, that’s 
what God wants to work through you and you don’t have to fear because the 
Lord is the strength of your life. 


